BULLETIN OF THE ROYAL COLLEGE OF PSYCHIATRISTS, VOL 9, AUGUST 1985 167

behavioural techniques but also included hypnosis. In addi-
tion to his work in general psychology and that of running a
large department, he encouraged the development of a
Human Psychopharmacology Research Unit. Despite his
heavy academic duties he took an active part in the affairs of
the University and finally achieved the responsibilities of Pro-
Vice Chancellor. During this time he was active as a member
of the Yorkshire Regional Health Authority and Scientific
Advisor (Mental Health and Forensic Psychiatry) to the
Department of Health and Social Security.

He was equally involved in the affairs of the world of
psychology. He was a member of the editorial boards of
various professional journals and acted as referee to others.
He served on the Council and many committees of the British
Psychological Society, including the Division of Clinical Psy-
chology and in 1970 he became its President. He was founder
Chairman of the British Association for Behavioural Psycho-
therapy and first President of the British Society of Experi-
mental and Clinical Hypnosis.

In 1981 he took early retirement from the University, but
this did not diminish his research and other activities. He
became a Senior Research Fellow in the DHSS sponsored
project on Comparative Study of Regional and Interim Secure
Units, a Mental Health Commissioner to North Wales and the
North West, besides continuing to referee papers for Psycho-
logical Medicine and examining. Among his various Fellow-
ships and Honorary Fellowships he particularly valued the
Honorary Fellowship of the Royal College of Psychiatrists.

He was a remarkably relaxed and friendly person but his
easy going manner did not conceal the clear mind which so
easily could fix on the essentials of a difficult problem. His
sound judgement was one to which many were beholden, not
only in clinical work but also in the affairs of the University.
His good humour and genial wit made him a friend to all who
met him. He is survived by his wife Eileen and a son and
daughter.

MH

WiLLiaM RODGER, Consultant Psychiatrist, Yare Clinic, West

Norwich Hospital, Norfolk.

Bill Rodger died at the age of 58 on 9 January 1985. The
Royal College of Psychiatrists has lost a Fellow of genuine
warmth, compassion and therapeutic skill. His was the clever-
ness that shaped the logic of his approach and not the sort to
score points in the Senior Common Room.

Training at King Edward VI School, Norwich, Corpus
Christi College, Cambridge and the London Hospital made
him, first of all, proud to be a doctor. His Doctorate and later
his Fellowship of our College, proved his success in his chosen
discipline.

In the days when ‘good’ candidates could still obtain experi-
ence outside of the fixed Rotational Training Schemes, Hor-
ton Hospital, Neuropsychiatry in the RAF, Severalls Hospital
and St Bartholomew’s Hospital provided a strong foundation
for his career as Consultant Psychiatrist to the Devon and
Exeter Clinical Area (1951-1972) and Norwich Health Auth-
ority (1972-1985).

The Norwich District has been fortunate to have the energy
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of Bill generating support for Community Care, a District
General Hospital Psychiatric Unit and a nationally acclaimed
pioneer service for Alcohol Related Psychiatric Disorders.
His final project was a major experimental scheme to redesign
the District Service and Drug Dependency. While some might
be calculating the odds or testing the soil, he got the foun-
dations started.

Although never keen on committee work, he seemed to
serve on a great many. He not only contributed to the Region,
the BMA and the Royal College of Psychiatrists, but was also
Consultant at the University of East Anglia and adviser to
many organizations.

In a busy professional life dedication to the family is not
always possible, but clearly Bill’s family was fortunate. He
and his wife, Simone, brought up their two sons and a daugh-
ter and also provided a model of care for the elderly in the way
they looked after their parents.

Like so many warm and compassionate men living a quiet
Christian life, Bill left himself to the last. At the age of 58 he
had promised himself his first good holiday for a long time. His
death was sudden and unexpected.
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BeErNARD HooPER SMITH, 244 High Park Boulevard, Buffalo,

New York 14226, USA.

Bernard Smith was a native Scot, born in Aberdeen on 22
November 1917 and educated at the University of Aberdeen
where he graduated MB, ChB with first class honours in 1940.
In 1956 he was awarded the MD, also with honours, one of a
veritable host of additional academic distinctions he acquired
both in the UK and in North America, including the MRCP
(London) in 1947 and the FRCP in 1965. He was elected a
Foundation Fellow of the College in 1972. From 1941 to 1946
Professor Smith served in the RAMC, achieving the rank of
Honorary Lieutenant Colonel.

He received his postgraduate training after the war in both
neurology and psychiatry, the former at the National Hos-
pital, Queen Square, the latter at the Maudsley. After his
move to North America, he was appointed to important posts
in Canada and the USA. From 1951 to 1953 he was lecturer at
McGill University, but his main appointments were at the
State University of New York at Buffalo, where he was in turn
Clinical Associate from 1953 to 1955 and Professor of Neur-
ology from 1955 to 1979. He was honoured by his election to
Emeritus Professor after his retirement from his Chair.

Professor Smith had many publications to his credit, mainly
on neurological subjects, and he served as an examiner for the
American Boards in Neurology and Psychiatry.

Bernard Smith, by virtue of his valuable contributions to
the two disciplines of neurology and psychiatry, is a prime
example of a physician to whom the appelation ‘neuro-psy-
chiatrist’ is so apropos.

Victor Harry Tompkins, Honorary Consultant, South-
ampton University Hospital Group.
Victor Tompkins was born on 22 April 1906. He was edu-
cated at the Leeds Grammar School and went up to Jesus
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